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A collaborative approach to care

Specialists convene weekly seeking better outcomes
for youngsters with brain, spinal cord tumors

By Jon Bell
For The Scribe

When she arrived at Oregon Health & Science University
in 2006, Kellie Nazemi, MD, was fresh off a fellowship
at Boston Children’s Hospital. She was relatively young -
in her 30s — and new to the scene at Doernbecher
Children’s Hospital.

Yet Nazemi didn't hesitate to jump right in at OHSU,
meet everyone in the pediatric cancer realm and sug-
gest a new approach to sizing up diagnosis and treat-
ment — a tumor board.

“l came in straight from my fellowship and must have
sounded like a kid,” Nazemi said, “but everyone here was
so welcoming and interested in the idea. They said, ‘We're
so glad you're here. Where do you need us and when?"”

The idea was to convene a weekly meeting where a
range of pediatric oncology specialists — surgeons, on-
cologists, radiation therapists and others — would come
together and discuss cases of kids with brain and spinal
cord tumors. The physicians would share ideas, offer in-
sight and otherwise discuss the various cases as a way
to enrich and improve care and treatment for each child.

It was an approach that Nazemi had been a part of in

Boston and that she knew from experience worked well.
It was also an approach that has been used at hospitals
around the country, including in different departments,
mostly related to cancer, at OHSU.

“l was a trainee in Boston, but | played a pretty signif-
icant role in the tumor board there,” Nazemi said. “With
so many people present on the conversations, it's like
each patient is kind of getting multiple consults — with-
out having to get multiple consults.”

Within a couple of months of Nazemi's arrival at OHSU,
the Pediatric Brain Tumor Board was up and running.
The board started off slowly, scheduling weekly meetings
but often canceling when there wasn't enough to talk
about or when other responsibilities took precedence.

But in short order, the board took hold, and now, more
than 10 years later, 20 or so specialists meet like clockwork
every Thursday morning. They talk tumors and diagno-
ses, straightforward cases and complex ones, treatment
options, familial concerns and just about anything else
that might help improve outcomes all around.

“People really value the meeting, so they bring cases
there for discussion every week,” Nazemi said. “Everybody
is so invested in the process and grateful for it. It's helpful in
almost every case, even ifit's a very straightforward one.”

“Everybody is so invested in the

process and grateful for it. It’s
helpful in almost every
case, even if it’s a very
straightforward one.”

— Kellie Nazemi, MDD (above, center)

The discussions can be especially helpful in cases of
pediatric cancer that are less common, where there may
not yet be standards of care or much information in the
medical literature. Nazemi said the board often serves

See BRAIN TUMOR BOARD, page 13

Phato courtesy of OHSU/Kristyna Wentz-Graff

NOTE TO OUR READERS

Welcome to the electronic version of
The Scribe newspaper. Please make note
of some of the interactive features of
this publication. Articles that jump
between pages have hyperlinks on the
continuation line for your convenience.
We have also linked advertisements and
other web references to their respective
websites.

You can double-click the page to zoom
in or out, and grab and drag when
zoomed in, to navigate around.

If you would prefer a print version of this
paper, we encourage you to subscribe
by calling 503-222-9977 or emailing
Janine@MSMP.org.

We welcome your feedback, and
appreciate your readership.

Thank you.

MSMP’s inaugural
Walk with a Doc
event

The Medical Society of

Metropolitan Portland’s first
Walk with a Doc event will be at 7 a.m.,
Friday, May 12. Walks will be held the
second Friday of each month.

For more information, including details
about leading a walk, please visit msmp.
org/Walk-With-a-Doc, or contact Janine
Monaco at 503-222-9977 or janine@
msmp.org.

More information about Walk with a Doc
alsois available at www.walkwithadoc.org.

‘Walking the talk’

MSMP launches Walk with a Doc chapter
to promote exercise, connections

By Jon Bell
For The Scribe

From his 41 years of teaching and practic-
ing medicine at Oregon Health & Science
University, Donald Girard, MD, can easi-
ly single out one of his favorite highlights
- his patients.

“One of the most treasurable parts of
my professional life was my relationship
with my patients and getting to know
them,” he said. “l would always say to the
residents, ‘Shut up and listen,’ because if
you take the time to know your patients,
you will be at a tremendous advantage
in helping to know their problems and
helping them solve them.”

Helping patients and providers con-
nect on a more personal level is just one
of the many goals of Walk with a Doc, a

national nonprofit founded by a cardiol-
ogist in Ohio 12 years ago as a way to not
only encourage exercise but also to allow
patients and physicians to get to know
each other better. The nonprofit has since
expanded with 301 chapters in 44 states.

One of the newest chapters is just form-
ing in Portland with the Medical Society
of Metropolitan Portland. Girard, a long-
time runner who later switched to cycling
and walking to stay in shape, will lead
the monthly walks, which are set for the
second Friday of every month starting
in May. The walks, which will begin at 7
a.m., will wind along the South Waterfront
Greenway Path along the Willamette River,
starting from the MSMP’s headquarters at
4380 S.W.Macadam Ave. All are invited to

See WALK WITH A DOC, page 13
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ANNOUNCING THE 2017 DIVIDEND FOR OREGON MEMBERS

The Doctors Company has returned nearly $400 million to our members through our dividend program—
and that includes 5% to qualified Oregon members. We've always been guided by the belief that the
practice of good medicine should be advanced, protected, and rewarded. So when our insured physicians
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Thank you to everyone who visit
attended MSMP’s 133rd SMP.org
Annual Meeting! www.M £
for phOtOS (o)
A sincere thank you to our speaker, 7, yhisyear's

John Kitzhaber, MD, and to our " meeting!
event sponsors, The Doctors T

Company and Finity Group.
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Battle of the Doctor Bands

7 p.m., June 15
Lola’s Room at the Crystal Ballroom

The bands have been chosen!
« Pink Hubcaps
+ HomeBrew
« Tight Junction
Come rock with the bands and our judges, Ron Hurst from

Steppenwolf, famous local pianist Michael Allen Harrison,
and longtime Portland air personality Dave Scott.

Find additional details and buy your tickets
at www.MSMP.org.

Is Oregon ‘Earthquake Country”?
11:30 a.m., May 31
MSMP Conference Room

Retired

Physicians
Lun Cheon Join us for a fascinating lecture with geologist

Sheila Alfsen as she discusses new geologic
evidence showing the Pacific Northwest may
be long overdue for this event.

Free to MSMP members and lunch will be provided.
Registration is required at www.MSMP.org or contact
Janine at 503-222-9977.

Join us for a Walk with a Doc
7 a.m,, Friday, May 12

4380 SW Macadam Ave., Portland £
Meet us on the waterfront bike path. Look for ‘Walk with a Doc’ signs.

Join MSMP for our first ‘Walk with a Doc’ with Dr. Donald Girard.

This event brings local physicians and community members together to allow
for discussions on health and healthy lifestyles while getting 30 to 60 minutes of
physical activity.

This walk is appropriate for all ages and fitness levels.

No need to register, just show up! Snacks and water will be provided.

Medical Society of Metropolitan Portland

Welcome
our newest
MSMP Members!

HOLLY EASTON, DO
AFC Urgent Care Portland
503-451-6679
www.afcurgent
careportland.com

LYNDA PEEL, MD
Cascade Physicians
503-226-4091
www.cascade
physicians.com

We invite YOU
to become a
member of MSMP

Your membership dues support
these valuable programs which
are available to you as a member:

= Physician Wellness Program

= Battle of the Doctor Bands

= Continuing Education

= Annual Meeting Speaker Event
= OSHA/HIPAA Courses

= Scribe Newspaper

= Little Black Book

Join today at
MSMP.ORG
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B PHYSICIAN WELLNESS

Award recipient Lahti embraces narrative
medicine, promotes healing in stories

4

By John Rumler
For The Scribe

Growing up in the Chicago suburbs,
Elizabeth Lahti, MD, never seriously con-
sidered becoming a doctor, yet last month
in San Francisco, she received a 2017
Exceptional Mentorship Award by the
American Medical Women's Association.

Even though
her father was
a surgeon, in
high school
Lahti took only
the necessary
requirements
in math and sci-
ence because
her passion
was languag-
es and words.
She graduated
cum laude with
dual degrees in English and Spanish from
Lawrence University in Wisconsin, with
designs on a life among the literati.

“I thought | wanted to be a writer or
perhaps a scholar of Latin American fic-
tion,” she recalls.

At age 22, Lahti was teaching high
school English when she joined her fa-
ther on a medical trip to Peruto serve asa
translator. It turned out to be a life-chang-
ing experience. “I realized that as a trans-
lator | could connect with patients in ways
the doctors couldn’t. The patients told
me beautiful stories about their lives and
| relayed the information, realizing quick-
ly that certain information was pertinent
and other information wasn't.”

Soon after returning to the U.S., Lahtien-
tered medical school and in 2002 earned
her MD from the University of lllinois at
Chicago. She first considered becoming
a surgeon, but then switched to internal
medicine and became a hospitalist.

“Iliked being surrounded by nurses, so-
cial workers, residents and students, and
| liked being the person who communi-
cates with patients during stressful times
of their lives. No one wants to be in the
hospital, but | could be a calming influence

ELIZABETH LAHTI, MD

and a translator of medical language into
something they could understand.”

After she finished her residency, Lahti
began working at a community hospital
and joined a writing group that met every
week. She found herself frequently writ-
ing about her patients or the experience
of caring for them, or writing from some
of her patient’s perspectives.

“l found that if | wrote about different
aspects, whether from the perspective
of a doctor or patient, or family member,
| became more attuned to what was ac-
tually happening in the real encounters.”

Doctors are trained to listen in such a
way, Lahti explains, that the medical details
float to the top and personal anecdotes set-
tle on the bottom. “For me, the beauty of
the human being was in those anecdotes
and stories, and the more | recognized
the non-medical, the better connections
I made with patients and their families.”

Besides being a hospitalist and an assis-
tant professor of medicine, Lahti is the di-
rector of narrative medicine at the Oregon
Health & Science University School of
Medicine, and she designed and co-fa-
cilitates the first upper-level inter-pro-
fessional course: Narrative Competence
for Health Professionals, through the
Interprofessional Education (IPE) Initiative
at OHSU.

Lahti teaches narrative medicine and
reflective practice to students, residents
and faculty, with a strong focus on identi-
ty formation and resilience through story.
She’s also worked with OHSU'’s Wellness
Center and is optimistic about possible
future collaborations. “I'm so impressed
with all their incredible work; however,
like much, but not all, of medicine, their
focus is on treating a problem rather than
preventing it.”

An April 2017 article in the Annals of
Internal Medicine dealing with strategies
to address physician wellness and avoid
burnout listed six top strategies for deal-
ing with burnout, Lahti said, but not one
focused on prevention.

“I think that integrating narrative med-
icine into the fabric of medical practice
can help prevent burnout and promote

wellness. To continue to evolve, | think it
requires ‘champions’ at an institutional
level to facilitate the collaborations.”

Associate professor at OHSU Martha
Driessnack, PhD, PNP-BC, has known
Lahti for about three years, as both ar-
rived at OHSU at nearly the same time.
“Elizabeth had the idea to offer an inter-
professional course on narrative medicine,
but she needed to find a faculty member
from another health profession to help
teach it. That is where | came in.”

Lahti and Driessnack created the
first-ever interprofessional elective at
OHSU and have continued as partners
ever since. “Elizabeth seeks out and en-
gages all health professions,” Driessnack
says. “She seeks to flatten health care hi-
erarchies and focus instead on the team
and putting the patient in the center.”

After April Brenneman'’s 4-year-old son
was diagnosed with cancer in 2004, she
began writing throughout his treatment
journey and beyond as a way to cope, pro-
cess and try to understand his suffering.

Brenneman found and contacted
Lahti through the Internet in 2015 as she
searched for someone in the area who
was knowledgeable about narrative med-
icine. “Elizabeth responded immediately,”
Brenneman says. “She was open and took
the time to listen to my story, then encour-
aged me to attend the Narrative Medicine
Workshop at Columbia University.”

The two have become not only closely
allied professionally, but also as friends.
“Elizabeth has a profound respect, hon-
or and compassion for people and she is
a generous listener, with an open heart
who attempts to fully hear what you are
trying to communicate,” Brenneman says.

The two women co-founded
the Northwest Narrative Medicine
Collaborative, which hosts an annual
conference and monthly series where
students, patients, caregivers and health
professionals explore the experiences of
illness and wellness through story.

Lahti planned and spearheaded the
inaugural Northwest Narrative Medicine
Conference, held last Sept. 16-18 at OHSU's
Collaborative Life Sciences Building, that

“By embracing her story,

the story of patients, and by
encouraging physicians
to write and understand
our own stories, we can
profoundly revolutionize and
evolve the current medical

system.” .
- Megan Furnari, MD

brought together a diverse array of health
professionals, patients, caregivers and
artists. “Elizabeth is the compassionate
force behind NNMC and it’s an honor to
journey alongside her in this endeavor.”

Megan Furnari, MD, MS, a pedia-
trician and instructor in pediatric neo-
natology, nominated Lahti for the AMWA
Leadership Award. After earning her MD at
the University of Massachusetts, she came
to OHSU and was looking for a mentor
when Lahti entered her life at the perfect
time, she says. “As a pediatric resident, Dr.
Lahti became the narrative medicine lead-
erin the medical school and for residents.
Her energy, passion and curriculum spread
across the institution, inspiring many.”

Lahti’s efforts have made narrative med-
icine a formal thread in the new medical
school curriculum, Furnari says, afford-
ing each new student the opportunity
to “truly show up and be validated for
their personal strengths and wisdom by
their peers.”

This new approach, says Furnari, “is the
most creative and meaningful approach
I've seen to stopping physician burnout
and creating a truly supportive communi-
ty from an early stage in physician training.

“By embracing her story, the story of
patients, and by encouraging physicians
to write and understand our own sto-
ries, we can profoundly revolutionize
and evolve the current medical system,”
Furnari added. ®
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Legacy, OHSU mark advances in medical
technology, treatment and research

Tualatin’s Legacy Meridian Park Medical
Center and Legacy Salmon Creek
Medical Center in Vancouver, Wash.,
are among the first hospitals on the West
Coast to offer a first-of-its-kind robotic
surgery for patients who need total knee
replacement.

“This will be the gold standard in the
way joint replacement surgery is done,”
said Todd Borus, MD, an orthopedic
surgeon at Rebound Orthopedics who
Legacy said has performed more Mako
robotic hip and partial knee surgeries
than any other surgeon in the Pacific
Northwest. Borus is one of the first sur-
geons to embrace the use of robotics for
orthopedics and is considered a nation-
al leader in the Mako robotic program.

“I'm thrilled by the results so far,” he
said. “This allows us to map out the area
before the surgery and then use the
computer-generated blueprint with the
robotic arm to make precise cuts, protect-
ing the surrounding soft tissue, setting a
precise alignment and creating a perfect-
ly balanced knee.”

For patients, it means a faster recov-
ery time because it's minimally invasive
surgery. “It's rewarding to help people
reclaim their mobility and improve qual-
ity of life,” Borus said. “It used to be we
would tell patients their knee might last
10 to 15 years but because of advances
in the procedure and in the materials,
the data shows a new knee might last 20
to 30 years.”

He noted that this has opened the door
for younger patients in their 40s and 50s.
“We're starting to see a huge surge in
patients — the younger athletic popula-
tion that has worn out their knee pre-
maturely due to sports injuries. That’s
the fastest-growing demographic of the
knee replacement population in general.”

Borus, who began his practice is 2006,
is now training other surgeons how to use
the Mako total knee procedure. “Robotics
is the future of surgery. It won't ever re-
place the surgeon. But it's a consistently
precise tool for the intricate work we do
that results in the best outcomes for our
patients.”

Legacy Health also recently announced
that its Emanuel Medical Center is the
first hospital in Oregon to acquire an ad-
vanced robotic imaging and navigation
system for more precise brain tumor re-
moval and spinal surgeries. The Synaptive
BrightMatter™ technology integrates
pre-operative imaging, surgical planning
and robotic visualization to give neurosur-
geons the ability to see relevant details in
the brain not visible to the human eye,
which may allow for much safer surgical
intervention.

During the pre-operative phase, neu-
rosurgeons use the system’s whole brain
tractography technology to create imag-
es to plan a safer route to reach a tumor.
Having this roadmap ahead of time helps

www.MSMP.org « 503-222-9977

the neurosurgeons consider approaches
for navigating around critical structures
within the brain to reduce the chance of
damaging or interfering with important
language, visual and movement path-
ways. Also, neurosurgeons may be able
to reach tumors once deemed inopera-
ble or higher risk.

The technology’s robotic visualiza-
tion system consists of a movable arm
with a digital video camera system and a
high-powered microscope attached that
follows the neurosurgeon’s sensor-driv-
en tools. The incision area is projected
in real-time on a 55-inch monitor screen.
The 3-D whole brain tractography image
is there as well to guide the neurosur-
geon’s instruments throughout the sur-
gery. This hands-free optical visualization
has an added benefit for neurosurgeons
ergonomically - typical surgical micro-
scopes require more bending of the head
and neck.

“These latest advancements in robotics
and visualization put us at the forefront
of patient care and furthers our commit-
ment to provide quality care,” said Legacy
Emanuel President Lori Morgan, MD.
“More precise surgeries can resultin bet-
ter outcomes and shorter patient stays.
In addition, the ergonomics of this tech-
nology requires less movement and can
reduce or prevent physical stress and fa-
tigue on our surgeons.”

Last year, Legacy Health performed al-
most 400 craniotomies and 1,600 spinal
surgeries, with the majority at Legacy
Emanuel.

Oregon Health & Science University an-
nounced that surgeons at Casey Eye
Institute are using a new technique called
Halo graft, a patch made of donated cor-
neal tissue, to perform tube shunt surger-
ies that prevent vision loss in glaucoma
patients. Glaucoma is the leading cause
of irreversible blindness worldwide.
Shandiz Tehrani, MD, PhD, an oph-
thalmologist and glaucoma specialist at

ey

-l

e

Casey Eye Institute, has performed more
than 100 surgeries using the Halo graft,
which was developed by researchers at
Lions VisionGift, Oregon’s eye bank.
While topical medication and lasers are
used in mild to moderate cases of glau-
coma, patients with severe glaucoma of-
ten need surgery to prevent blindness.

“In the past, donated corneal tissue use
was limited by prior medical history and
surgeries,” said Tehrani, an assistant pro-
fessor of ophthalmology in the OHSU
School of Medicine and member of the
Medical Advising Committee of VisionGift.
“With the advent of Halo, previously un-
used corneal tissue from one eye can now
be used to create multiple Halo grafts
and benefit up to four different glauco-
ma patients.”

Tehrani said Halo is now the mainstay
for covering tube shuntimplants at Casey
Eye Institute and is improving the long-
term success of the surgery.

“Halo grafts allow surgeons like Dr.
Tehrani to maximize donated eye tissues
and help save the eyesight of many more
patients,” said Corrina Patzer, chief strat-
egy officer at VisionGift. “For families who
have lost loved ones that became eye tissue
donors, learning that
their gifts were used
to save the eyesight
of another person is
often a significant
comfort in what is
such a darkmoment
in their lives.”

Surgeons at Casey
Eye Institute use do-
nated eye tissue to
treat glaucoma,
corneal transplants
and emergency oc-
ular trauma repair,
among others.

In other advances
at OHSU, “bench to
bedside” research

Medical Society of Metropolitan Portland

The Mako robotic hip and partial knee procedures
provide surgeons with greater precision and allow
patients to recover more quickly because it’s

minimally invasive surgery.  Photo courtesy of Legacy Health

may lead to treatment for a rare genetic
disorder called adrenoleukodystrophy,
or ALD.

Research published online in the jour-
nal Endocrinology found that a small syn-
thetic molecule initially developed to
lower cholesterol may slow or stop the
devastating progression of the neuro-
degenerative disease. The study was con-
ducted in a mouse model, but planning is
under way for a human clinical trial.

“It's beyond exciting to have your ba-
sic science research come as close as ours
has come to a clinical application,” said
senior author Tom Scanlan, PhD, a pro-
fessor of physiology and pharmacolo-
gy in the OHSU School of Medicine. The
research was co-authored by Meredith
D. Hartley, PhD, Lisa L. Kirkemo and
Tapasree Banerji, PhD.

The syndrome is a genetic disorder that
affects 1in 17,000 people worldwide, caus-
ing adrenal gland dysfunction and loss
of the protective myelin sheaths that en-
velop nerve fibers in the central nervous
system. The gene resides on the X chro-
mosome and as a result ALD primarily af-
fects males. About 50 percent of women
with the mutated gene also experience
symptoms, though they are usually mild-
er and begin later in life.

There are two main phenotypes of the
disease. The adult-onset version results in
gradual loss of nerve fibers in the spinal
cord, characterized by numbness in the
legs, losing the ability to walk, and uri-
nary and bowel incontinence. The child-
hood version, depicted in the 1992 movie
“Lorenzo’s Oil” based on a true story, pro-
gresses much faster and degrades the
protective myelin sheath covering nerve
fibersin the brain. It’s typically fatal with-
in three to five years from the onset of
symptoms. ®

Surgeons at OHSU’s Casey Eye Institute are using a new technique called Halo graft,
a patch made of donated corneal tissue, to perform tube shunt surgeries that
prevent vision loss in glaucoma patients.

Photo courtesy of Lions VisionGift
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OHSU employees send more
than 600 letters to lawmakers
about proposed NIH budget cuts

Editors’ note: As the May
issue of The Scribe was
in production, Congress
finalized a budget
agreement that includes
asignificant increase in
funding this year for the

National Institutes of Health.

In advance of the “March for Science” April 22, Oregon
Health & Science University employees launched a
letter-writing campaign directed to Oregon’s congressional
delegation about a proposed 18 percent cut to the National
Institutes of Health budget.

The campaign was initiated by Cristina Tognon, PhD,
scientific director for the Brian Druker lab. Read more about
Tognon'sinspiration for the campaign in the following Q&A:

HART
WAGNER-

ATTORNEYS AT LAW

Luck has its place,
but not when representing
our healthcare clients.

Count on experience over luck
every time. Our clients do.

You Want Us on Your Side.

PORTLAND
(503) 222-4499
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VISIT OUR FIRM ONLINE
WWW.HARTWAGNER.COM

REDMOND
(541) 548-6044

What sparked
your idea for this
letter-writing
campaign?

Some of the women
in my neighborhood
have been meeting
monthly to discuss
taking action in our
community. In the
last meeting, people
felt overwhelmed and
weren't sure where to
put their focus. One
of the ideas that came
up was choosing one
thing you feel passionate about and taking
action around that. | feel passionate about
science. | can get behind science funding
100 percent because | know how much
we do and what we're working toward.

As a lab director, what went
through your mind when you
heard about the proposed NIH
funding cuts?

Alot of our work over the last year and a half
has been focused on applying for NIH fund-
ing. People may not realize it, but it takes a
lot of time and effort to put together those
proposals, including years of work to get
preliminary data. | also thought about how
it would affect current and future grants.
In general, the chance of getting a grant
is approximately 15 percent. So, if you get
one and the budget is cut, it's even more
difficult to accomplish our work.

How did the news affect you from

an emotional perspective?

I worry that what we've built won't be sus-
tained. How are we going to maintain our
research if we can’t get funding? How are
we going to support the people that are
doing a great job working for us? We've
had some great momentum over the last
four or five years, and | want to keep that
going. | feel like we're on the cusp - the
fruit is getting ripe. | want to make sure
we have the ability to keep our highly
skilled people here to complete the work
we've begun.

How do you think these cuts

could affect the future of science?
| worry about younger people just start-
ing their science careers. | worry about
younger people who are working to finish
up their PhDs or who are in their post-doc
periods. If they see a precipitous decrease
in science funding, will they be forced to
choose an alternate career?

For which of your OHSU projects

have you received NIH funding?

Dr. Druker has been supported by the
NIH for his CML (chronic myeloid leuke-
mia) work for years. He continues to hold

Medical Society of Metropolitan Portland

More than 600 letters, directed to
Oregon’s congressional delegation,
have been gathered in an OHSU letter-
writing campaign opposing NIH cuts.

OHSU’s Cristina Tognon, PhD (right),
organized the campaign.
Photos courtesy of OHSU/Kristyna Wentz-Graff

aResearch
Project
Grant (ROI)
NIH grant for
a very strong CML

project. We've also recently received sev-
eral other grants focused on AML.

What do you hope this campaign

will accomplish?

I hope that people feel they have a voice.
[t'simportant to feel like you can say some-
thing and do something. | hope that there
are enough letters to make animpact and
have OHSU'’s voice heard. And who knows,
maybe we'll inspire other people to start
letter-writing campaigns! A lot of legisla-
tors support science. They've been saying
we need this level of funding in order to
conduct world-class research and to be
leaders in our respective fields. It's reas-
suring to know there are influential peo-
ple out there supporting science.

What does your neighborhood
community group think about
your campaign?

I am going to bring it back to them at the
next meeting. This is a great example of
why it's important to put your ideas out
there because you never know what will
happen. You may be pleasantly surprised.
| hope this serves as inspiration to the
group - to identify something they're
passionate about and go for it. Once you
have shared an idea, there are people out
there who are willing to help you.

What has the response been from

the OHSU community?

When | told colleagues about the
letter-writing campaign, they were all
on board. Everybody feels strongly about
this issue. It's something that should be
nonpartisan here. OHSU is a research in-
stitution, and people are behind the re-
search. It's a big part of our identity; we
realize how important it is to have good
science.

This article, written by Amanda
Gibbs, originally appeared on
OHSU’s website in April.
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Student Trustee Medical Professionals
Kylie Loutit primed
for advocacy role

By Jon Bell
For The Scribe

Don't miss out on 2017's
increased Accession
Bonus opportunities!

A simple email from the Medical Society of Metropolitan
Portland was all it took to convince Kylie Loutit that she
should get involved with the society.
Loutit, a Bay area native who studied environmental
science at the University of Oregon, took note of MSMP’s
email to her medical class at Oregon Health & Science
University. The society was looking for applicants to fill
the student trustee position on its board.
“I thought this would be a great opportunity for
me to get more involved with the medical commu-
nity at large outside of my medical school bubble,”
said Loutit, who was chosen to fill the position.
Now in pursuit of a combined MD and mas-
ter's of public health at OHSU, Loutit said vol-
unteering with a school readiness study at one
“...MSMP allows me to of Stanford University’s satellite clinics after

K college sparked her interest in preventive care
eep up on current events ;4 how access to resources and information
: 2 i le’s health. She’s become very
in health care, especially ¢nImpactpeop ;

» €SP y interested in school readiness and health out-
in Portland and Oregon. I  comes, and she’s also currently involved in a

research project looking at food insecurities t“o meks Per year

would definitely encour-  vithin different age groups of pediatric pa-

tients at OHSU.
age other students to “Ihope to continue to do clinical research to

join because I learn some- eventually influence policy changes toimprove
the well-being and lives of children through-

thing from every email Ire-  out Oregon,” Loutit said.

Join the Oregon Army National Guard
- and get a direct commission,
a $25,000 annual bonus or
up to a $240,000 Health Professional Loan

Repayment for one weekend per month and

. . Now the MSMP’s newest student member Confracts u‘IIh three years in Il'llgﬂl and are subject
ceive from MSMP’ and it en- of the Board of Trustees, she answered a few y l
g questions from The Scribein a recent interview. SRR
SO EEI IO i <L to the availability of funds. Medical Specialties include
the bigger picture ...” What has been your involvement

with MSMP so far? but are not limited to Cardiologists, Famlly Medicine,

My involvement so far has been pretty limited, but I'm very glad | joined because
MSMP allows me to keep up on current events in health care, especially in Portland and

Oregon. | would definitely encourage other students to join because | learn something Pediatricians, General Su_-rgm' Internist, Preventative

from every email | receive from MSMP, and it encourages me to think about the bigger
Medicine, Orthopedics, Dentists, Physician Assistants

picture, which can be hard to do sometimes during medical school.

What does your role as student trustee on the MSMP board entail?

My role allows me to advocate for and be the voice of other medical students in Portland.
For example, | might be asked to share my opinion as a student during policy discus-
sions. Additionally, | can volunteer to assist on writing statements or publications on

behalf of the board. for more information contact
What’s an area that you would like to see the MSMP be more active in? . CPT Mar“]e] oretega

MSMP’s recent support and endorsement of the Healthy Kids, Healthy Portland ini- 541 ag.l 5458

tiative is what initially sparked my interest in joining MSMP. | would love to see MSMP [ s

branch out from this into school readiness and pediatric health outcomes because - mribel_ortegadepacheto.m“@ma“.m“

being prepared for kindergarten can have profound effects on a child’s health for the
rest of his/her life.

How would you like to see MSMP continue to evolve into the future?
I had not heard of MSMP prior to the email about the student trustee position, so | think
it would be great to set a goal of more student involvement and enrollment since we
are the future of medicine in Oregon.

Anything else you’d share?

I would love to hear from other medical students about topics they would like to see
addressed by MSMP in the future, so it would be great if we could share my email to
encourage some communication. [Loutit can be reached at loutit@ohsu.edu.]

www.MSMP.org « 503-222-9977 Medical Society of Metropolitan Portland May 2017 The Scribe
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Emergency physicians
among those
advocating for

end to balance billing,
fair reimbursement
for providers

By Melody Finnemore
For The Scribe

The Scribe May 2017

Scribe Focus

Each month, The Scribe focuses on a health topic, providing a deeper
look into issues and advances that impact the area’s medical community
and patients. Next month, look for our Legal and Economic Focus section.

OCEP urges senators to vote against HB 2339

Proposed legislation that, as The Scribe went to press,
had passed in Oregon’s House of Representatives and
was pending before the Senate Committee on Health
Care would help protect patients from surprise bills
after visiting the emergency room. However, HB 2339
as originally written does not go far enough in en-
suring that the physicians who treat them are fairly
reimbursed, according to a statewide coalition of
health providers.

The End The Surprise Insurance Gap Coalition, led
by the national group Physicians for Fair Coverage,
includes the Oregon Chapter of the American
College of Emergency Physicians (OCEP), Oregon
Medical Association, Oregon Anesthesia Society,
WYVP Health Authority, Oregon Association of
Orthopaedic Surgeons and the Oregon Academy
of Ophthalmology.

Liz Mesberg, OCEP chapter executive, said bal-
ance billing and surprise gap insurance are among
the organization’s top political priorities this legis-
lation session.

“It's a big issue for emergency medicine because
whenever a patient rolls into the emergency depart-
ment, they're going to do whatever they need to do
to help immediately. They’re not going to pore over
the patient’s insurance and say, ‘Oh no, we cant care
for them because we're not in their network.”

Mesberg noted that balance billing and surprise
gap insurance unfairly place patients and emergen-
cy physicians in the middle of a quagmire that needs
to be addressed by insurance companies.

OCEP explains in a fact sheet that insurance com-
panies are narrowing their physician networks by
offering take-it-or-leave-it reimbursement deals that
are not financially sustainable, and are forcing more
physicians out of network, which places a burden
on patients.

“Because the reimbursement rate offered by the
insurance companies doesn't cover the costs of the
services rendered, the insurance gap forces the phy-
sicians to balance bill - which is a surprise to the pa-
tient. It's not fair that patients, who are paying higher
premiums and getting less coverage, are hit with
these bills their insurance should cover,” the orga-
nization states.

OCEP urged senators to vote against HB 2339 as
currently written, which it called a “balance billing
ban that benefits insurers at the expense of everyone
else.” In a legislative action alert, Katy King, OCEP’s
government affairs director, outlined why the bill
would be detrimental for patients and their doctors:

While the patient protections are good, access to care
may be compromised, especially in rural areas. Forcing
out-of-network providers to accept below-market rates
may mean specialists will stop taking emergency calls.

Medlicare is not the right benchmarking standard be-
cause it was never intended for this purpose or even
to cover provider costs — it exists as a backdrop for
the disabled and elderly. It also doesn’t keep pace
with inflation.

There is no transparency. Insurers develop their for-
mularies for reimbursing ER doctors in private. There’s
no way for emergency physicians to check to see if
they're getting paid the same as in-network providers.

Using artificially low rates for determining out-
of-network reimbursement gives insurers enormous
leverage at the contracting table.

Medical Society of Metropolitan Portland

Consider that emergency physicians in Oregon, pur-
suant to the EMTALA [Emergency Medical Treatment
and Labor Act] mandate, do most of the indigent
medical care and two-thirds of the Medicaid acute
care in emergency departments. As such they have
little to no operating margins and cannot significantly
discount their commercial rates. This reimbursement
scheme would destabilize the emergency depart-
ment safety net.

There is a better solution which ends surprise billing
and closes the surprise insurance coverage gap, which
is the real issue. Tie reimbursements to a non-profit,
non-conflicted, independent database of billed
charges, such as FAIR Health.

OCEP defines FAIR Health as a national data repository
established to bring clarity to health care costs and
health insurance information. “As the name implies,
the database is designed to ensure fair and equitable
compensation to providers for services rendered. In
fact, Kiplinger's Personal Finance ranked FAIR Health
as the ‘Best Health Care Cost Estimator’ on its 2016
Best List,” it stated.

In late April, the End The Surprise Insurance Gap
Coalition was seeking an amendment to the bill, stat-
ing thatin its currentiteration the legislation threatens
access to care in Oregon, especially for rural doctors
who rely upon a fair reimbursement schedule. It also
would be detrimental for ER doctors who have little
to no control over the cost of what is often life-sav-
ing care. Currently, the bill sets out-of-network reim-
bursement for emergency services as a percentage
of Medicare — a boon to insurer bottom lines, but a
substantial threat to patients and physicians across
the state, according to the coalition’s website.

OCEP issued these specific recommendations for
Oregon legislators:

= The patient should be held financially harmless
for unexpected out-of-network (OON) care.

= Any patient deductibles and cost-sharing for un-
expected OON care should be applied to in-net-
work rates.

= An appropriate and fair standard should be cre-
ated for out-of-network services that establish-
es a charge-based reimbursement schedule
(meaning 80th percentile) connected to an in-
dependently recognized and verified database,
such as the FAIR Health database. The minimum
benefit standard will act as the “floor” for pay-
ment of out-of-network services, both emergen-
cy and non-emergency.

= Physicians should no longer submit balance bills
to patients for services rendered.

= Greater transparency should be required of in-
surers. Specifically,

» network provider directories should be easi-
ly accessible for both patients and physicians,
updated immediately and completely accu-
rate; and

» patients should have access to information on
the average charge, reimbursement rate, and
expected out-of-pocket costs for any health
care service or procedure in all geozips.

= |nsurance carriers should be prevented from pro-
viding false, misleading and/or confusing infor-
mation in regards to coverage. ®
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Championing medical care standards

John C. Moorhead capping career by chairing ‘parent of the specialty boards’

By Cliff Collins
For The Scribe

A prominent physician educator and longtime lead-
erin organized medicine, John C. Moorhead, MD,
MS, is capping his career chairing what he calls “the
parent of the specialty boards.”

A professor of emergency medicine and chair
emeritus of Oregon Health & Science University’s
Department of Emergency Medicine, Moorhead
was elected chair of the American Board of Medical
Specialties last year, for a two-year term. He ac-
knowledges that many doctors he meets around
the country are unfamiliar with the ABMS and what
it does.

In a nutshell, the board “creates the set of stan-
dards that all boards have to go by,” he said. It over-
sees 24 specialty boards’ work, and creates standards
for physicians to become board-certified in their
respective specialties. The individual boards adopt
ABMS standards that are “pertinent” to the work
their member physicians do, he said. “It fulfills the
social contract with the public for self-regulation,
one doctors take seriously.”

Moorhead initially got involved with the ABMS
in his role as president of the American Board of
Emergency Medicine, representing it to the ABMS.
He next served on several committees with ABMS,
then was chosen president-elect three years ago. He
alsois aformer president of the American College of
Emergency Physicians, and of the Oregon Medical
Association, and a longtime member of the Medical
Society of Metropolitan Portland.

A pioneer in emergency medicine training and
advocacy, he joined OHSU’s emergency department
in 1978. Moorhead has held many positions on the
Hill, including serving as director of the emergency
medicine residency program for 13 years and de-
partment chair for eight years. The Canada native
also is a professor of public health and preventive
medicine, and holds a master’s degree in health
policy and management.

At the ABMS, Moorhead has been a member of
the Maintenance of Certification Committee, which
he chaired from 2012 to 2014. Abbreviated as MOC,
the maintenance of certification has been an atten-
tion-grabber for the board.

Before about 15 years ago, when physicians be-
came board-certified in their specialty, they re-
mained so for life. But over time, the importance
of demonstrating that doctors have kept up with
their specific field grew clear, he said.

As described on ABMS’ website, the board recog-
nized that “the board- certification credential could
not remain relevant and trustworthy without a rig-
orous system of continuing education and ongoing
assessment. Through an extensive and inclusive col-
laboration with physicians and other stakeholders,
we developed standards for ABMS programs for
MOC. The standards provide a framework to ensure
that the values of lifelong learning, patient safety
and practice improvement are translated into day-
to-day physician practices.”

However, the site acknowledges, “We recognize
that some parts of the MOC process have been ques-
tioned, and we're keenly aware of the concerns with-
in the physician and member board community.”

www.MSMP.org « 503-222-9977

Moorhead said the board realized that ABMS re-
quirements were “onerous” for certain physicians,
who already felt overwhelmed by multiple require-
ments for credentialing that they face. Under MOC,
board-certified doctors must take an exam every 10
years to maintain their certification. “We've learned
different ways to do that,” he said. “The boards are
changing their programs to make them more per-
tinent” to what their member physicians “actually
do” in everyday practice. “Doctors in general sup-
port that concept of a quality-improvement effort.”

Moorhead has been committed to “working with
the different boards to make these assessments con-
tinue to have value to the public, but make them
less burdensome” to physicians, he said. “We